Ask A Vet: What is Johne’s Disease?
Sunday, February 6, 2011
Dear Dr. Weldy’s,
I have a 4 year old Holstein cow that recently calved. She had severe diarrhea and decreased milk production. She was then diagnosed with Johne’s Disease based on a blood test. What is this disease and how can I prevent it?

-Milk-less in Middlebury

Dear Reader,

     Johne’s (yoh-nees) disease is a very common problem in most dairy herds in the Midwest. It is caused by bacteria that cows ingest as young calves, but don’t show signs of the illness until they are 2-4 years old! The bacteria lays quiet in their bodies until usually a stressful event awakens it, and they start shedding the bacteria in the manure and may become ill. 

Signs include watery diarrhea, severe weight loss, decreased milk production, and eventually death. While many cows may have the bacteria that causes Johne’s disease, only about 5% of those show these clinical signs! The rest can still be shedding the bacteria in their feces even though they do not appear sick.

     Diagnosis of this disease can be done with a blood sample or a fecal sample taken by your veterinarian and submitted to the lab. 

     Unfortunately, there is no treatment for Johne’s, so the only possibility of combating this bacterial disease is to prevent it. As stated above, calves are the most at risk for ingesting this bacteria so focus your attention on them. Calves ingest the bacteria by suckling manure in the maternity pen or other housing. They can also be infected with the bacteria from Johne’s cows that shed the bacteria in the milk. As a side note, the Johne’s bacteria can be destroyed by pasteurization. 

     Let’s go over a few simple guidelines to prevent calves from getting infected with this bacteria. (1) Calves should be born in clean maternity pens that are free of manure. (2) House calves separately from adult cattle. (3) Provide calves with colostrum from cattle that have been tested negative for Johne’s disease. And (4), Johne’s vaccination for young calves by a licensed veterinarian, along with the other guidelines, can also reduce the risks of Johne’s disease.

It is also a good idea to cull test positive animals (especially if they are showing signs of the disease), as these cows will be the source of new infections to calves and the cycle continues.

     A discussion with your veterinarian is very important when it comes to controlling this disease on your farm. Your veterinarian can take a walk-through of your dairy and provide suggestions for management changes that help prevent Johne’s. They can also discuss testing options and pricing when it comes to diagnosing potential bacterial shedders on your farm. 

-Dr. Jolene Birney

